FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

NOVEMBER 12, 2002

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Absent:
Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Curtis Worthy (District 7)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney
John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Brad Whited, Airport Director

Frank Simpson, Inspections Director

Craig Hampton, Special Projects Manager

Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager

Steven K. Blanchard, General Manager, PWC

Tom McNeill, Director of Special Projects, PWC

Mick Noland, Chief Operations Officer of Water Resources, PWC

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet C. Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE


Cub Master James Ammons, Assistant Cub Master Jay Gothard, and Cub Scout Pack #740, Den 3, Haymount Methodist Church, led the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

The invocation was offered by Council Member Smith.


Council Member Fogleman gave an update on former Council Member Rollin Shaw.  She stated Mrs. Shaw was at home and beginning to drive again and was recuperating very nicely.  Council Member Fogleman stated Mrs. Shaw wanted to express her appreciation for everyone’s concern.


Mayor Pitts announced that Council Members Haire and Worthy were absent from the meeting with Council Member Haire being absent due to the Homecoming Parade incident and Council Member Worthy being absent due to surgery on his shoulder.

Mayor Pitts announced the Character Education Concept for November 2002 was Integrity.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


Council Member Gonzalez requested to add to the agenda Item 17, a closed session to discuss a personnel matter.

Mayor Pitts requested to pull Items 12 and 13 from the agenda because Council Members Haire and Worthy were absent tonight.


City Manager Roger Stancil requested to add as Item 17.B., a closed session to discuss property acquisition.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the agenda with the amendments.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

2.
CONSENT:


Council Member Smith requested that the minutes of October 28, 2002, be changed to reflect Deep Creek Road and Troy Drive rather than Troy Road.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of October 14, 2002.

2.
Regular meeting of October 28, 2002.

B.
Approve Finance Matters:

1.
Tax refunds in excess of $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund


American Global Health Care LLC
2002
Clerical Error
$191.70


Brown, Daisy Blanks
2002
Clerical Error
207.57


Total


$399.27

2.
Resolution authorizing the City of Fayetteville to enter into an agreement with North Carolina Governor's Highway Safety Program.

NORTH CAROLINA GOVERNOR’S HIGHWAY SAFETY PROGRAM LOCAL GOVERNMENTAL RESOLUTION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-073.

3.
Budget Ordinance Amendment 2003-3 (Additional one-half cent sales tax.

C.
Approve Rezoning Requests:

1.
P02-48F.  Rezoning from M2 Industrial District to R5 Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located on the eastern side of South Cool Spring Street.  Containing .77 acres more or less and being the property of Cumberland County as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3300, pages 828-829, Cumberland County Registry.

2.
P02-50F.  Rezoning from R10 Residential District to R6 Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located on the northeast corner of Old Bunce Road and 71st School Road.  Containing 6.19 acres more or less and being the property of R. A. Rumbough as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3012, pages 99-100, Cumberland County Registry.

3.
P02-53F.  Rezoning from R6 Residential District to C3 Heavy Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located on the west side of Robeson Street.  Containing 1.26 acres more or less and being the property of Floyd Construction as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5341, pages 6-11, Cumberland County Registry.

D.
Approve canceling City Council meeting scheduled for December 23, 2002.

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
P02-52F.  Consider an application by Franklin Johnson for a Special Use Permit as provided for by the City of Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Article IV, Section 30-120(4), to allow mini-warehouses in a C1P Shopping Center District for an area located on the south side of Owen Drive, between West Mountain Drive and Camden Road.  Containing 14.2 acres more or less and being the property of George C. Pantelakos, et al., as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5039, pages 53-54, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe reviewed the current land use, the current zoning, and the site plan.  He stated the ingress and egress onto the property had been changed to Owen Drive.

Mr. Sharpe stated the Zoning Commission recommended the approval of the special use permit with the findings of fact, that the use fit in with the character of the area, and the use was not detrimental to the surrounding neighborhood.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:14 p.m.


Mr. James Ammons, Kings Grant, Fayetteville, NC, and Mr. L. Stacy Weaver, attorney for the petitioner, 202 Fairway Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the special use permit allowing mini-warehouses on the property.


There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:20 p.m.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve the special use permit with the findings of fact as set out by the Zoning Commission.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

B.
P02-56F.  Consider an amendment to the Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Chapter 30, Zoning, Article IV, Section 30-115(12), to add licensed massage therapist as a permitted use under the P2 Professional Zoning District.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated the City’s current ordinance only allowed a massage therapist to operate as a supplemental service as part of a beauty shop, a chiropractor’s office, or a fitness center and they were not allowed to operate independently even though they were licensed by the State and regulated similarly to chiropractors, physicians, and attorneys.

Mr. Teal stated the Planning Commission recommended the ordinance be amended to add licensed massage therapists as a permitted use under the P2 Professional zoning district.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:21 p.m.


Ms. Brenda Matthews, 569 Sandhill Road, Hope Mills, NC, appeared in favor of the ordinance amendment.  Ms. Matthews stated massage therapy was a valuable adjunct to healthcare and was recommended by physicians and chiropractors and she would like to open a private massage therapy business which would provide the ambience that would put clients at ease.


There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:23 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING CHAPTER 30 OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE.  ORDINANCE NO. S2002-018.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

4.
P02-49F.  Consider rezoning from MHPD Manufactured Home Park District to R5 Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 6783 Old Bunce Road.  Containing 7 acres more or less and being the property of WBM, LLC, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4560, pages 218-219, Cumberland County Registry.


Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  No commentary was made prior to the motion.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to deny R5 and to approve R5A.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

5.
P02-51F.  Consider rezoning from R6 Residential District to C3 Heavy Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2509 Southern Avenue.  Containing 1 acre more or less and being the property of Robert and Annie Elizabeth Thompson as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3599, pages 490-492, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe stated the Zoning Commission and the Planning Commission recommended denial of C3 Commercial zoning district and approval of C1 Local Business district because of the heavy commercial type uses that were allowed in C3 and the surrounding land uses in the area included residential properties.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to deny C3 and approve C1.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

6.
Update on Fayetteville air service.

Mr. Brad Whited, Airport Director, presented this item.  He introduced Mrs. Shirley Pillow, Ms. Dawn Gibson, and Mr. Ralph Hamilton, members of the Fayetteville Airport Commission.

Mr. Whited reviewed the state airport three-tier system.  He stated the Fayetteville Airport was a tier two because it was a non-hub and had larger commercial service.  He stated that Hickory, Kinston, Rocky Mount/Wilson, Southern Pines, Winston-Salem and Manteo airports were tier three and had lost their air service.

Mr. Whited explained that passenger decline was not just a local concern but was also a state and national concern due to the economy, airline bankruptcies, the southwest effect, and the airline pricing.  He stated the price in Fayetteville was not competitive with Raleigh/Durham and the airlines totally controlled the pricing of tickets.

Mr. Whited stated the Airport staff and the Airport Commission had been combating the problems by promoting Fayetteville to airlines, partnering with travel agencies, monitoring the military travel patterns, monitoring quarterly price comparisons, and process improvements which had resulted in ten positions being pared down to keep the positive cash flow.  He further explained that the airports were seeking state assistance and had joined NCDOT’s application to the FAA.

Mr. Whited asked the Council’s help in encouraging involvement by the North Carolina Department of Transportation’s Aviation Department, getting businesses and industries to establish travel banks, and supporting “Fly Fayetteville” by booking 21 days in advance for a good price.

Council Member Fogleman stated the federal government was pumping millions of dollars into small airports and small airplanes and the airlines were pricing the small airports out of business.  She suggested Fayetteville get together with other towns who have lost air service or are in danger of losing service and storm Washington as a group.

Council Member Keefe stated Fayetteville must have an airport for economic development and he recommended looking at alternate revenue sources, an incentive plan to encourage storage of private and corporate airplanes, and a review of the general aviation area.

Mr. Whited explained that he would like to increase the corporate size, but stated the North Carolina property tax on airlines was a deterrent and he felt this issue should be addressed on a state level before taking the issue to Washington.

Council Member Keefe inquired if there was an incentive package available for corporate air services.  Mr. Stancil stated incentives had been offered for economic development where capital and jobs were created.  He explained the airport received no tax funds and that created a totally different situation.

Discussion was held regarding the use of airport property to promote industrial uses.

7.
Consider criteria for programs and services.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil stated he needed direction from the Council in the accomplishment of their strategic plan and the determination of how to work toward a future with a different level of resources than had been available in the past.


Mr. Stancil reviewed the key organizational issues to include (1) revenues not keeping pace with expenditures largely due to personnel cost, (2) potential 3.8 million sales tax formula loss, (3) deferral of capital to deal with increasing expenditures, (4) continuation of state shortfalls, (5) the effect of unknown changes in state and federal legislatures, (6) the need to educate the public on what they get for what they pay, (7) the setting of priorities by the citizens, and (8) the continuation of partnering with private enterprise.


Mr. Stancil reported the staff was currently working on the criteria for the determination of the City’s core programs and would be seeking direction from the Council regarding the staff’s draft criteria.  He said the staff’s criteria for programs and services were (1) economic development, (2) safe community, (3) mobility of people and goods, (4) healthy population, (5) environmental stewardship, (6) attractive community, (7) providing opportunities in excess to services that enable citizens to improve their quality of life, (8) stewardship of organizational resources, (9) equitable distribution of resources, (10) citizen involvement, and (11) systematic management.


Mr. Stancil stated he would be sharing his preliminary recommendations to the Council for feedback on those recommendations at the Council retreat in February.


Mr. Stancil requested (1) direction from the Council regarding whether the phases and steps in the plan were consistent with their thoughts and would be helpful in the making of their decisions, (2) a determination if the staff’s criteria were consistent with the Council’s principles and goals, and (3) a determination of any additional Council interests that staff must meet to prepare for the budget decisions for Fiscal Year 2003-2004.


Mayor Pitts stated he felt when talking about funding and resources it should be done for the worst-case scenario because he wanted to be able to act if state funds disappeared and the County taxes were lost.


Council Member Massey stated he wanted the changes to be communicated to the citizens because their input was critical and they needed to be informed that there would be no new services without tax increases.


A discussion was held regarding how to inform the public.

8.
Presentation of Smart Growth and Annexation Plan.

Tom McNeill, PWC Director of Special Projects, presented this item.  Mr. McNeill stated that high-density growth in the 1950s through the 1970s without annexation and developmental standards had created a septic system failure problem throughout the urbanized area.  He explained that it would take $150 million to address that need and a timeframe of approximately 44 years to complete what was identified in the study done in 1969.

Mr. McNeill presented slides that showed the high-density growth areas without utilities, the septic tank repairs within a five-year time span, and the septic tank failures in annexation plans Phase 3B and Phase 4B and also the Aaron Lakes area.

Mr. McNeill stated that 7,500 homes had been served by PWC at a cost of $76 million but there were 15,000 homes still in need.  He explained that doing 700 lots every two years would take a total of 44 years for completion of the project under the original plan.

Mr. McNeill stated PWC wanted to avoid any adverse impact on homeowners as well as utility rate payers and taxpayers but unfortunately there were no programs which offered help for infrastructure for the urban areas like were available to the rural areas and therefore PWC was suggesting blending the densely developed areas not having utilities with the areas that had the utilities.  He stated this would be a more cost effective way to provide the utility infrastructure and the assessment would remain at approximately $3,785.00.  The increased tax base would help meet the shortfall between the assessments and PWC’s contribution resulting in a reduction of 50 percent in the 44-year timeframe.

Mr. McNeill stated that there had been another concept discussed in the blank paper process and if the City could go ahead and annex the entire 20-year municipal study area at one time, it would allow selective targeting of the areas with the greatest need and would maximize the useful life of existing septic systems.  He explained the County would win because the City would assume responsibility for the $150 million in health issues, the City would contract with rural fire departments, and there would be a continuation of exploring ways to mitigate the impact of annexation on the County.  Mr. McNeill explained a legislative action would be required to accomplish this concept.

Mr. Craig Hampton, Special Projects Manager, presented the proposed 2002-2010 ten-year annexation plan with an effective date of June 1, 2003.  He stated the plan is based on the blended approach and addressed the 7,500 septic tank needs out of 12,300 parcels.  The plan adds approximately 11,300 acres and 31,000 citizens to the City of Fayetteville with an overall density of 3.03 persons per acre at today’s count.  The plan meets the annexation requirements.

Mr. Hampton reviewed the proposed schedule for the steps in the annexation process.

Council Member Massey inquired what type of effect would the blended approach have on the County’s economic situation.  Mr. Hampton stated the blank paper exercise was currently studying this issue.

Mr. Stancil stated that the property value would increase when the water and sewer were installed and through PWC the City was doing its part for rural water and the County was focusing on its interest in the rural area where federal funding was available in order to offset their cost.  Mr. Stancil pointed out that there was no federal funding for urban areas and when the City took that over, it relieved the County of that responsibility and that would affect the County’s economical issues.

Council Member Kirby inquired if a fee could be set that would make the assessments the same no matter when it was annexed.

Mr. Stancil stated the simple answer was that somebody had to pay and the longer it took to provide the service, the more it was going to cost.  He also stated he felt it should be thought about in the larger context and the actual number of people in opposition was really infinitesimal to the number of people being brought into the City and being provided services.

Mr. Hampton stated that in the last annexation there were over 250 petitions for sewer service and 13 people had signed up at the public hearing to speak against it.  He informed the Council that competitive bids on the projects were received from seven to eight contractors with a spread of approximately 15 percent.

Mayor Pitts inquired how much of the urban population would be outside of the City limits after 2010.  Mr. Stancil stated the ten-year plan would take care of one-half of the urban population as set out in Mr. McNeill’s figures for the 20-year plan.  He explained the City was currently annexing areas with a higher density in population than the City currently has and that was why they were looking at another possible solution.

Mayor Pitts stated he felt the County would have a problem with this plan.  Mr. Stancil stated he was only referring to a possible out-of—the-box solution to provide the sewer needs which were vast.

A discussion was held regarding the FIF credit for development within the corporate limits and the division of cost between the City, PWC, and the citizen on their retrofit projects.

Mr. Stancil stated this plan had been taken on the road and there had been no negative response.  He recommended the Council adopt the ten-year plan.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to adopt the ten-year plan.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby


Council Member Massey stated he felt it was important that the citizens be made aware how the City had gotten into this situation regarding sewer/water issues and that the longer it took, the more it was going to cost.  He stated the actions taken by the City would definitely affect the lives of our children down the road.


Mayor Pitts stated that the City and County had been jointly working on the blank paper exercise and he felt the County may see this as the City not staying within the spirit of the exercise.


Mr. Stancil responded that the ten-year plan had been a given in all of the blank paper discussions and the presentation tonight qualified the effect the plan would have.


Mayor Pitts inquired what would be the detrimental impact if the Council did not adopt the plan tonight and waited until February or March when the blank paper exercise had been completed.


Mr. Stancil stated the Council had authorized the staff to move forward after June 1, 2003, with this next annexation and if work could continue in regards to neighborhood meetings, there would be no practical effect and it would be okay to delay the approval to February or March of 2003.


Mayor Pitts stated he did not want the County to think the City was just moving forward and he would like to wait for the end result of the blank paper exercise regarding the tax distribution and the effect of annexation on the County before the Council took any action.


Mr. Stancil stated since no motion was going to be taken, the staff would continue moving forward with the process and would bring this item back to Council for further action.

9.
Consider adoption of resolution authorizing participation in N.C. Rehabilitation Code Pilot Program.

Mr. Frank Simpson, Inspections Director, presented this item.  He reviewed the Pilot Program and explained that the code takes a common sense approach and applies building code requirements to the rehabilitation of existing buildings in a rational manner protecting the safety of the building occupants without imposing needless requirements or unnecessary additional cost.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE RECOGNIZING THE CITY AS A PARTICIPANT IN THE PILOT PROGRAM FOR REHABILITATING EXISTING BUILDINGS.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-074.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

10.
Consider options for deciding funding of nonprofit agencies.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated that earlier in a meeting the Council had adopted a budget ordinance amendment setting aside $114,000.00 for nonprofit agencies excluding the Arts Council and the Economic Development agencies.

Mr. Stancil stated in order to continue on the new path, the Council would need to evaluate applications against the four goals for this year’s allocation with the idea being that in the future the Council would determine if there were an amount of monies it wanted to set aside for nonprofits which would help accomplish its goals with the administration and decision-making process being turned over to some combination of the United Way and the Cumberland Community Foundation who were experts in this type of decision.

Mr. Stancil explained the next step would be to determine the forum the Council preferred for making their decisions.  He asked the Council for their guidance.

Council Member Fogleman stated the Council had been working on the nonprofit funding for several years and it was her opinion there was a need to start weaning them and in particular the agencies that provided services that cities did not normally provide.

Council Member Fogleman stated she would like to fund the Arts Council $250,000.00, Downtown Development $144,000.00, Fayetteville Area Economic Development Corporation $30,000.00, the Women’s Center $37,500.00, and the Seniors Call to Action $10,000.00.  Ms. Fogleman stated she felt the Seniors Call to Action qualified because of the van service they provided to the elderly with the monies being left.  She stated she wanted all monies which were left over after the allocations to be used to add inspectors to the Inspections Department.

Mr. Stancil stated that the Fayetteville Area Economic Development Corporation and the Downtown Development Corporation did not need to be funded out of this money because they would be funded out of the electric funds.

A discussion was held regarding the long-term commitments which had been made by Council to the Women’s Center and the Arts Council.

Council Member Massey stated the decision to have someone else allocate funds should be placed on hold and the Council needed to allocate the funds themselves.

Council Member Kirby agreed with Council Member Massey because she felt the Council needed to be responsible for the taxpayers’ money.

Council Member Gonzalez stated there were people who needed help in providing services which improve the quality of life for the citizens and she felt the Council needed to add heart to their decision because the money was not the bottom line.

Council Member Smith stated she agreed there was a need to take a look at quality-of-life issues.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to fund the Senior Call to Action in the amount of $10,000.00 with the remainder of the funds being used for the hiring of inspectors.


The motion died due to lack of a second.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated every year the same problem occurred and the Council had discussed a 25 percent reduction in funding and he felt it needed to be done but he was unsure of the current timing.  He asked Mr. Stancil for clarification.


Mr. Stancil stated letters had been sent out to the agencies from the Council informing them the process was being changed and that there was a possibility they would not be receiving funding.  The agencies were asked to submit applications based on (1) transportation, (2) safety, (3) community pride, and (4) youth intervention for the Council’s review with a decision for funding being based on those four goals.


Mr. Stancil stated his question had been how the Council wanted to accomplish the selection and now the Council had gone into a different arena which was talking about not funding them at all.


Mr. Stancil stated the meetings with the two outside organizations had been based on the theories of accountability through monitoring and expert advise to ensure the nonprofits did what they stated they were going to do with the funds.


Council Member Massey stated the Council needed to sit down and evaluate the list as a group.


Council Member Keefe stated the point in turning over the process to the United Way and the Community Foundation fund was to create some leverage in creating possible endowments so it would increase the funds for the nonprofits.  He stated he had a problem with returning this to committee for dissection because it would delay funding until the last quarter.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Keefe moved to allocate $10,000.00 to the Seniors Call to Action and to return the rest of the money to the general fund until the Council decides next year.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby


Council Member Gonzalez inquired if the list of the six agencies met the criteria.  Mr. Stancil responded the qualifications would be verified prior to any allocation.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Gonzalez moved to send this back to staff to determine how many agencies met the Council’s criteria and to have the information brought back to the next meeting for a determination by Council as to who will be funded.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey


Mayor Pitts stated that if the Council decided to go with Council Member Gonzalez’s motion, the Council meeting was not the proper format to go through this process because discussion needed to be held and the figures needed to be juggled around.  He stated he felt the first decision needed was which of the agencies met the Council’s goal and then the second decision would be to figure the amount of the allocations which needed to be done with the City staff.


Mr. Stancil stated he felt it would take at least a month to get the information on whether the agencies meet the Council’s goals and he thought he might could have the information at the first meeting in December.  Council Member Gonzalez stated she did not want to create a hardship on the staff but if it happened to get done to let the Council know.


Mayor Pitts requested that a special meeting be set on this issue at the next meeting.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor (Council Members Massey, Kirby, Pitts, Kendrick, Smith and Gonzalez) to 2 in opposition (Council Members Fogleman and Keefe)

11.
Report from City-County Liaison Committee.

A.
Request from Phil Boyle, Institute of Government.

Council Member Smith, Vice Chair, presented this item noting that back in April 2002 the City and County had agreed to work together with the Institute of Government on a formal parks and recreation project as part of the Cumberland County Comprehensive Planning initiative.

She reported that on October 24, the City-County Liaison Committee met with Mr. Phil Boyle from the Institute of Government.  Mr. Boyle presented three parks and recreation options:  (1) establish a regional parks and recreation authority, (2) consolidate the City and County parks and recreation programs, and (3) improve the efficiency and effectiveness of City and County parks and recreation programs through joint planning and delivery of services.

Council Member Smith stated the Liaison Committee did not take any action but had recommended the City and County managers get together with all of the other municipalities and brief them on the same information.  The managers would then come back to the Liaison Committee with information regarding how it could be done, who would finance it, and any other relevant information.

Mr. Stancil stated that he only wanted to add that in order to streamline the work of the Committee, he was asking the Council (1) which options were they interested in, (2) what questions or concerns did the Council have about the options, and (3) what additional information would the Council like to have before it could vote for or against any of the options.

At the Mayor’s request, Mr. Stancil reviewed the following options presented to the City-County Liaison Committee:

(1)
Establish a regional parks and recreation service.

(2)
Consolidate the City and County parks and recreation programs.

(3)
Improve the efficiency and effectiveness of City and County parks and recreation programs through joint planning and delivery of services.


Council Member Keefe stated that in order to get to Option 1 or 2, it would be necessary to go through Option 3 and the tax rate difference was not an easy issue to solve.  He stated he thought Option 3 could be put together with very little turbulence and within five years the goals could be met and you would not be able to tell the difference between the options.  He stated he would like to see an initial program with a sunset of two years where the agencies work together in one facility with an advisory board moving toward Option 1 or 2 with a purpose of a total regional or metro parks and recreation advisory board.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to endorse Option 3, improve the efficiency and effectiveness of City and County parks and recreation programs through joint planning and delivery of service, with a three-year limit to proceed toward a total regional parks and recreation service.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


Mayor Pitts stated that at the last City-County Liaison meeting there had been an agreement to have more information gathered on all three options for another presentation.


Council Member Massey stated he did not see this as being opposed to what was agreed upon, but it was simply stating a position that we would like to see this portion of it moved forward as soon as possible.


Mr. Stancil stated the Liaison Committee wanted more information and Mr. Boyles’ questions were to further define what was important to each board and because it was such a massive task, the focus had to be narrowed down.


Council Member Kendrick stated he felt the assets versus liabilities needed to be looked at as well as a neighborhood park situation.  He stated he needed to see the financial and budgeting issues before selecting an option.


Council Member Smith stated she agreed the Liaison Committee wanted more information.  She stated Option 3 had been discussed in detail and no options were selected because of the need for more information.


Council Member Keefe stated that the because of the number of issues, everything could not be done at once but we could do something by endorsing Option 3.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she felt if the Council approved Option 3, it told Mr. Boyle the Council was interested in doing what we have to do.  She stated there was a need to move on because Option 3 would work for efficiency and effectiveness and you could not go wrong doing that and that was why a merger was being considered.


Mayor Pitts stated that Mr. Boyle’s memo did ask what was the Council’s favorite option.


Council Member Smith inquired that if by voting for Mr. Keefe’s motion, would the Council be stating support for Option 3 but saying to continue with what was being done.  Mayor Pitts responded in the affirmative.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated he had a problem with jumping into this when he did not know the funding issues and he felt the recommendation of the Liaison Committee should be followed.

Mayor Pitts stated he would like to know the funding issue involved with Option 3 as well as any discussion on location.


Council Member Massey stated an endorsement was not a contract.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 5 in favor (Council Members Keefe, Gonzalez, Kirby, Massey and Fogleman) to 3 in opposition (Council Members Smith, Pitts, and Kendrick)


Mayor Pitts stated he would like more information on the funding, location issues, and the matrix of services.

12.
Report from the Transportation Committee meeting held on October 7, 2002:

A.
Update on advertisements on bus shelters.

B.
Discussion of Covenant of Love Family Church expansion plans.

C.
Discussion of traffic signal cost, installation, and maintenance.


This item was pulled from the agenda.

13.
Report from Development Committee:

A.
Discussion of M/WBE.

B.
Update from Downtown Development Corporation.


This item was pulled from the agenda.

14.
Report from Mayor’s Committee on Electric Restructuring.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick, Chairman, presented this item.  He stated the Committee had met this afternoon and there were no minutes available.  In way of an update, Mr. Kendrick stated the Committee had wanted the specifics for the sale and IOU of the electric generation side, the status quo of doing improvements, and an independent authority.

In an effort to do this, the Committee had gone back to Navigate for a bid to do Phase 2 and the assessment of the three options.  Navigate came back with a budget option of $98,000.00 to look at and compare the three options.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated the Committee had unanimously voted to go back to Navigate and request that the IOU sale be withdrawn from consideration and a new cost be given for the status quo of the improvements and the independent authority.  No decision was made on any specifics but this issue will come back to Council with recommendations in about a 60- to 90-day time span.

15.
Consider designation of Voting Delegates for National League of Cities Conference in Salt Lake City, Utah, December 2002.  (Council Members attending:  Mable C. Smith, Curtis Worthy, Robert Massey, Darrell J. Haire)

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to designate Council Members Smith, Worthy, Massey and Haire as the delegates for the National League of Cities conference.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

16.
APPOINTMENTS:

A.
Historic Resources Commission - 5 Appointments


The following appointments were made by acclamation:  Ms. Brenda D. Moore and Dr. Wayne D. Riggins were appointed to at-large, Mr. Lesley Manns was appointed to Category 3, Mr. Ronald A. Rice, Jr., was appointed to Category 4, and Mr. Bruce A. Arnold was reappointed to his second term in Category 5.

B.
Parks And Recreation Advisory Commission - 3 Appointments


The following appointments were made by acclamation:  Mr. Bobby Hill and Mr. John W. Smith, Jr., were reappointed to a second term and Mr. Bruce Mitchell was appointed to a first term.

C.
Zoning Commission - 1 Alternate Position Fill-In Appointment


Mr. Nathan Scales was appointed as an alternate fill-in by acclamation.

D.
Board Of Adjustments - 1 Appointment


Mr. David Zuravel was appointed to a fill-in position.

NOMINATIONS:

E.
Fair Housing Board - 2 At-Large Vacancies - 2 Nominations Needed


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick nominated James Hoffman and Fred Norman for reappointment.

F.
Appearance Commission – See attached memorandum


Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, recommended that the vacancies on this board be held at bay and the current members continue to serve until a decision has been made about a joint City and County appearance commission.  The Council agreed with his recommendation.

G.
Board of Appeals on Dwellings and Buildings – 1 Vacancy


Council Member Gonzalez nominated Mr. David Hill.

17.

A.
Closed session for personnel matter.
B.
Closed session for property acquisition.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to go into closed session.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)


The closed session began at 10:25 p.m. with the regular session resuming at 10:55 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to come out of closed session.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Report of tax refunds less than $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund


Family Hardware & Garden
1997 & 1999
Corrected Assessment
$15.62


Henderson, Brady
1997-2001
Corrected Assessment
58.38


Saye, Crystal Victoria
2002
Corrected Assessment
22.15


Total


$96.15

2.
Copy of letter from Mayor to NCDOT requesting the installation of a traffic light at the intersection of Deep Creek Road into Highway 24 where Person Street ends and response from NCDOT.

3.
Notice of public hearing on the proposed widening/improvements and partial relocation of Camden Road from Hope Mills Road to north of Owen Drive.

4.
Thank you note from Arts Council for City assistance during the International Folk Festival.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:56 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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